

Journal of Book of Mormon Studies

Volume 9 | Number 1

Article 15

1-31-2000

Paul Henning: The First Mormon Archaeologist

Robert Fullmer

Follow this and additional works at: https://scholarsarchive.byu.edu/jbms

BYU ScholarsArchive Citation

Fullmer, Robert (2000) "Paul Henning: The First Mormon Archaeologist," *Journal of Book of Mormon Studies*: Vol. 9: No. 1, Article 15.

Available at: https://scholarsarchive.byu.edu/jbms/vol9/iss1/15

This Feature Article is brought to you for free and open access by the Journals at BYU ScholarsArchive. It has been accepted for inclusion in Journal of Book of Mormon Studies by an authorized editor of BYU ScholarsArchive. For more information, please contact scholarsarchive@byu.edu, ellen_amatangelo@byu.edu.



BRIGHAM YOUNG UNIVERSITY • PROVO, UTAH

Title Paul Henning: The First Mormon Archaeologist

Author(s) Robert W. Fullmer

Reference *Journal of Book of Mormon Studies* 9/1 (2000): 64-65, 80.

ISSN 1065-9366 (print), 2168-3158 (online)

Abstract

Paul Henning was born in Germany in 1872 and passed away in 1923. He was the first Latter-day Saint to become a professional archaeologist and Mesoamerican scholar. He was also the first to bring his professional knowledge to bear on how to correlate the Book of Mormon record with the physical remains and history of the area now widely considered among church members as the core Book of Mormon location. While his ideas on these matters were never published, he deserves to be saluted as a pioneer of Book of Mormon studies. This biographical article includes information about his association with Benjamin C. Cluff Jr., president of Brigham Young University, and his contribution to the university.

PAUL HENNING:

THE FIRST MORMON ARCHAEOLOGIST

ROBERT W. FULLMER



Paul Henning was born in Germany in 1872 and passed away in 1923. He was the first Latter-day Saint to become a professional archaeologist and Mesoamerican scholar. He was also the first to bring his professional knowledge to bear on how to correlate the Book of Mormon record with the physical remains and history of the area now widely considered among church members as the core Book of Mormon location. While his ideas on these matters were never published, he deserves to be saluted as a pioneer of Book of Mormon studies.

Henning's early life is not documented, although it is known that he studied anthropology, archaeology, ethnology, geology, and languages—at least French, English, Spanish, and Hebrew—at universities in Berlin and Zurich. A growing interest in studying Aztec and Maya antiquities drew him to Mexico. While doing research there in 1899 he was baptized a member of the Church of Jesus Christ of Latter-day Saints. He immediately became interest-

ed in the Book of Mormon in relation to the ancient cultures.¹

Coincidentally, that same year Benjamin C. Cluff Jr., president of Brigham Young University, was planning an expedition that was to traverse Central America to reach Colombia where Cluff hoped to locate the ruined city of Zarahemla. In May 1900, with much fanfare, the exploring party left Provo on horseback. Cluff learned of Henning only after their departure and immediately sought to have him join the expedition as an interpreter and teacher of Spanish to the group. The German convert caught up with the group in Arizona after first coming to Salt Lake City to be interviewed by church authorities and to attend the temple. He rode ahead of the main party, making political contacts and arranging for places to stay. He also kept notes on such archaeological sites as they encountered them.

Soon after the group entered Guatemala, Henning became ill and was forced to remain there alone (in Huehuetenango). During his convalescence he taught European languages to support himself while he began serious study of the botany and anthropology of the area as well as of the scriptures. Soon, however, the expedition was forced to disband. At that point he was called by the First Presidency as a missionary, the first LDS missionary in Guatemala. In 1903, having had little proselytizing success, he was transferred to Mexico for an additional year's service on his mission.

Soon after returning to Salt Lake City, Henning was called to a mission in Switzerland and Germany, which occupied more than two years. Following his mission, he became a Spanish teacher at LDS University in Salt Lake, but a short time later he returned to Mexico.

By 1909 he was employed by the National Museum in Mexico City where he served with the title "Inspector and Conservator of Archaeological Monuments." (He consistently corresponded with church leaders in Salt Lake City to obtain their counsel and approval for his plans.) In 1917 he returned to Guatemala as a representative of the Museum of the American Indian (Heye Foundation) of New York City (now a part of the Smithsonian Institution); he was responsible for building their Central American collection by purchasing artifacts while traveling in various parts of Guatemala.

Paul Henning wrote many articles involving the Book of Mormon, although he published none. As he wrote out his ideas he would send them to President Cluff at BYU who in turn shared them with students. At one point the scholar wrote from Guatemala, "I found myself face to face with evidences which I had never hoped to find, at least not so soon."2 Henning's zeal and knowledge stimulated Cluff as the latter participated, around 1920, in several church-sponsored activities—a conference on the Book of Mormon, a committee on the pronunciation of Book of Mormon names, and another committee concerned with creation of a Book of Mormon map. With the information Henning provided him, Cluff even got permission from the First Presidency to organize an "American Exploring Society" whose purpose was "the exploration and study of the land of the Book of Mormon with a view of bringing forth evidences regarding the divine authenticity of that book." But the ambitious plans for exploration and publication faded away upon Henning's sudden death in 1923 at the age of 51.

Henning's papers were given at his request to

Brigham Young University. They are now in the Special Collections Department of the Lee Library at BYU. In addition to extensive correspondence files, his numerous journals, written in Spanish, German, French, and English, could tell more about the man and his work. Those documents (as well as Cluff's) await detailed scrutiny by historians to clarify this early episode of Book of Mormon studies.³ □

- sion is from third person to second person, to second-person plural.
- 8 This verse presents many difficulties. The above translation reflects the suggestions discussed in *Gesenius' Hebrew Grammar*, 462. Though one may question the validity of this reading, enallage is still attested in the movement from third to second person.
- 9 As noted above, the pattern seems to be too sweeping to be labeled as either coincidence or textual corruption.
- 10 Sidney B. Sperry, Our Book of Mormon (Salt Lake City: Steven & Wallis, 1948), 110.

Paul Henning: The First Mormon Archaeologist Robert W. Fullmer

- 1 M. Harvey Taylor, "Paul Henning, Early Latter-day Saint Archaeologist," in Papers of the Fifteenth Annual Symposium on the Archaeology of the Scriptures, ed. Ross T. Christensen (Provo, Utah: Society for Early Historic Archaeology, 1964), 90–93; W. Ernest Young, "A Curriculum of Readings in the Field of Religious Education from Spanish American Sources Designed for Seminary Students." (master's thesis, Provo, Utah: Brigham Young University, 1935), 122–25.
- 2 Letter to B. Cluff Jr., 20 June 1902, University Presidential File, Cluff Collection, Box 8, Folder 3, Letter #8-3-122, Brigham Young University Archives.
- 3 Among Henning's most important publications are Apuntes sobre la Historia del Chalchihuil en America (México: Secretaria de Fomento, 1911); (with others) Tamoanchan, Estudio Arqueológico é Histórico (México: Museo Nacional de Arqueología, Historia y Etnología, 1912); Estudios Mayas, 2 vols. (México: Müller, 1919).

Out of the Dust

- See "Prophecy among the Maya," in Reexploring the Book of Mormon, ed. John W. Welch (Provo, Utah: FARMS, 1992), 263–65.
- 2 Stephen Houston and David Stuart, "Of Gods, Glyphs and Kings: Divinity and Rulership among the Classic Maya," Antiquity 70 (1996): 289–312.
- 3 See Berthold Riese, "La inscripción del Monumento 6 de Tortuguero," Estudios de Cultura Maya 11 (1978): 187–98.
- 4 Linda Schele and Peter Mathews, The Code of Kings: The Language of Seven Sacred Maya Temples and Tombs (New York: Scribner, 1998), 341 n. 8.
- 5 Marc K. Stengel, "The Diffusionists Have Landed," *Atlantic Monthly* (January 2000): 35–39, 42–44, 46–48.
- 6 Romeo Hristov and Santiago Genovés T., "Mesoamerican Evidence of Pre-Columbian Transoceanic Contacts."
- 7 David Mattingly, "Making the Desert Bloom: The Garamantian Capital and Its Underground Water System," Archaeology Odyssey 3/2 (March–April 2000): 31–37.

New Light

- Jim Borg, "The History Within," Hawaii Magazine, February 1997, 36–41.
- 2 J. Koji Lum, Olga Rickards, Clara Ching,

- and Rebecca L. Cann, "Polynesian Mitochondrial DNAs Reveal Three Deep Maternal Lineage Clusters," *Human Biology* 66 (1994): 567–90; Bryan Sykes, Andrew Leiboff, Jacob Low-Beer, Susannah Tetzner, and Martin Richards, "The Origins of the Polynesians: An Interpretation from Mitochondrial Lineage Analysis," *American Journal of Human Genetics* 57 (1995): 1463–75.
- 3 Bernice Wuethrich, "Proto-Polynesians Quickly Settled Pacific," *Science* 286 (10 December 1999): 2055.
- 4 Michel Graulich, "The Metaphor of the Day in Ancient Mexican Myth and Ritual," Current Anthropology 22 (1981): 45–60; "Myths of Paradise Lost in Pre-Hispanic Central Mexico," Current Anthropology 24 (1983): 575–88; "Afterlife in Ancient Mexican Thought," in Bruno Illius and Matthias Laubscher, eds., Circumpacifica: Festschrift für Thomas S. Barthel (Frankfurt: Lang, 1990), 165–88.
- 5 Leslie A. White, The Science of Culture: A Study of Man and Civilization (New York: Farrar, Straus, and Cudahy, 1949), 278.
- 6 See John L. Sorenson, "The Book of Mormon as a Mesoamerican Record," in Noel B. Reynolds, ed., Book of Mormon Authorship Revisited: The Evidence for Ancient Origins (Provo, Utah: FARMS, 1997), 429–33.
- 7 Hanns J. Prem, "Only a Bag of Sawdust? Historical Personalities among 'Historyless' Peoples?" in Sabine Dedenbach-Salazar Sáenz, Carmen Arellano Hoffmann, Eva König, and Heiko Prümers, eds., 50 Years Americanist Studies at the University of Bonn: New Contributions to the Archaeology, Ethnohistory, Ethnolinguistics and Ethnography of the Americas (Markt Schwaben, Germany: Sauerwein, 1998), 345–58
- Robert N. Zeitlin, "Two Perspectives on the Rise of Civilization in Mesoamerica's Oaxaca Valley," *Latin American Antiquity* 11/1 (2000): 87–89.
- 9 Richard E. Blanton, et al., Ancient Oaxaca: The Monte Albán State (New York: Cambridge University Press 1999)
- 10 Joyce Marcus and Kent Flannery, Zapotec Civilization: How Urban Society Evolved in Mexico's Oaxaca Valley (New York: Thames and Hudson, 1996).
- 11 According to an unpublished paper by Jon P. Kirby, "The Non-Conversion of th Anufo of Northern Ghana," a copy of which was given to John Sorenson by Kirby when he lectured at BYU in January 1986; he had served as a Christian missionary among the Anufo before training as an anthropologist.